CNA

The China Al and Autonomy Report

A biweekly newsletter on AI and autonomy developments in China

Amanda Kerrigan, April Herlevi, and Kevin Pollpeter

Welcome to the China AI and Autonomy Report, a biweekly newsletter published by CNA. Read in browser.

As the war in Ukraine continues, rumors have been circulating about the role of PRC-made drones in the conflict. In this issue we note two of them—allegations that Russia has asked the PRC to supply drones, and accusations that a leading PRC-based commercial drone manufacturer has been limiting the technical capabilities of drones used by the Ukrainian military in order to provide an advantage to the Russian armed forces. Meanwhile, PRC media outlets have been busy reporting the highlights from this year's National People's Congress and Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference meetings (known as the "two sessions"), including statements and proposals related to AI made by China's political and tech leaders. Policy suggestions by delegates included advocating for a more favorable policy environment for autonomous vehicles, the development of "green AI," government leadership in the creation of China's metaverse, and the creation of a legal framework for UAVs in China. As expected, PRC premier Li Keqiang discussed AI in the context of the development of the PRC's digital economy. We also cover a UAV built by a PRC research institute that reportedly set the record in China for the longest endurance capability and note that, for the first time in a phase 3 clinical trial in China, an AI chip was successfully implanted into an epilepsy patient's brain.

THIS WEEK'S CONTENTS

PRC Drones and Russia-Ukraine War2	2
Two Sessions2	<u>></u>
Unmanned Systems 4	ł
Industry 4	1
R&D5	5
Notes5	5

PRC DRONES AND THE RUSSIA-UKRAINE WAR

Russia reportedly asked the PRC for drones. On March 14, CBS News <u>reported</u> that, according to an unnamed US official, Russia has asked the PRC to supply drones to its military. The report came amidst US government accusations that Russia has asked the PRC for economic and military support for its invasion of Ukraine.¹ The PRC government has <u>denied reports</u> of the Russian request for military and economic assistance and of the PRC's willingness to provide such support, calling them "malicious disinformation."²

Leading PRC drone manufacture accused of limiting the capabilities of UAVs used by the Ukrainian military in order to provide Russian forces military advantage. In the ongoing war in Ukraine, both Russia and Ukraine are reportedly using drones made by Shenzhen-based DJI, a world leader in commercial drone production.³ Citing sources inside Ukraine, on March 10 Volodymyr Shymanskyy, the co-founder of Blynk IoT, a software company with an office in Kyiv, accused DJI of limiting the capabilities of its AeroScope technology for the Ukrainian army. According to DJI, AeroScope technology "is able to identify the vast majority of popular drones on the market today by monitoring and analyzing their electronic signals to gain critical information."⁴

Shymanskyy claimed that because DJI has allegedly limited AeroScope for the Ukrainian army, the Russian military has the technical capabilities to track Ukrainian DJI drone operators, while the Ukrainian army cannot track Russian drone operators, giving "a significant air reconnaissance edge to Russian invaders."⁵ DJI North America responded to these claims by stating that they were <u>false</u>, and further explained that DJI is "aware of the problems with some AeroScope units in Ukraine" and attributed the issue to "prolonged loss of power/internet" rather than "deliberate action to downgrade AeroScope" in Ukraine.⁶

TWO SESSIONS

From March 4–11, the PRC held its "two sessions"—an annual event during which the National People's Congress (NPC) and the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference (CPPCC) conduct concurrent sessions. At the meetings, thousands of delegates discuss a wide array of topics related to the PRC's economic development, governance, and international relations. Selected tech executives attend the NPC and CPPCC sessions—the latter body being <u>intentionally designed to include delegates</u> from a diversity of social and political strata in the PRC as part of the Chinese Communist Party's (CCP) "united front" work.⁷ Although major political decisions in the PRC are generally made during high-level meetings of the CCP in the fall preceding the two sessions, the highly scripted meetings are often viewed as a way to "take the temperature" of the PRC's political class.⁸

Premier Li Keqiang discusses AI in the context of the digital economy in PRC government report. In line with previous iterations of the "two sessions," PRC Premier Li Keqiang delivered the annual government work report (see full text from PRC government website in Chinese <u>here</u> and from Xinhua in English <u>here</u>).⁹ The work report typically covers a broad range of government achievements over the previous year and goals for the future. Although an in-depth discussion on AI was not expected in this speech, Premier Li mentioned AI in relation to the development of the PRC's digital economy. He advocated for the development of "smart cities and digital villages" and the expansion of digital industries, such as AI. He further discussed smart manufacturing as an important factor in enhancing the core competitiveness of the

PRC's manufacturing industry and encouraged local government spending on "green and smart home appliances" in rural areas to stimulate domestic consumption.

Of note, the other anticipated work report of the "two sessions," the NPC Work Report (see in Chinese <u>here</u>), discussed the importance of science and technology innovation, but did not make specific reference to AI technologies, only broadly stating the importance of strengthening the "digitization, informatization, and intelligentization" for aspects related to the NPC's own work.¹⁰

Political and tech leaders make policy suggestions for autonomous vehicles, green AI, the metaverse, and drones. Some suggestions made by CPCC delegates include:

A more favorable policy environment for autonomous vehicles: According to the Shanghai-based *Observer*, Baidu CEO Robin Li, who attended the CPPCC, suggested removing bottlenecks in the policy environment for autonomous vehicles with a three-part plan that would: 1) allow driverless vehicles to operate on the road without safety officers and create pilot areas that allow driverless vehicles to carry passengers; 2) revise and implement the Road Traffic Safety Law to set a legal foundation for driverless vehicles; and 3) build an intelligent transportation infrastructure, take full advantage of remote control capabilities enabled by 5G, and improve traffic efficiency and safety through vehicle-road coordination.¹¹

Procuring energy-efficient chips to enable Green AI: According to a statement provided to the *Global* <u>Times</u>, Baidu CEO Robin Li called for an "accelerated push" toward "green AI," emphasizing the need for energy-efficient AI chips.¹² Green AI refers to the "use of green power and algorithms to enable improved energy efficiency and reduced carbon emissions from data centers." To realize green AI, Li stated that businesses would need to be guided toward research and procurement of energy-efficient AI chips, thereby aligning better with green algorithms.

Advocating for central government leadership over the "Chinese metaverse": According to the South China Morning Post, Liu Wei, a CPPCC delegate and president of the Guangzhou-based AI services company PCI Technology Group, stated that "the government should lead the creation of the 'Chinese metaverse' digital economy."¹³ Liu added that the metaverse could help digitize industries hurt by COVID-19, such as tourism, and assist with the rollout of the PRC's digital yuan. Although some delegates expressed optimism about the metaverse, others cautioned about the risks it could bring. NPC delegate <u>Tencent CEO Ma</u> Huateng warned that the rise of the metaverse, non-fungible tokens, and Web3 "have brought new risks to finance, technology and social governance at a time when the virtual and physical worlds are merging."

Proposing a law to govern UAVs in China: According to Shanghai-based *The Paper*, Shao Zhiqing, delegate to the NPC and member of the Party Central Committee of the China Zhi Gong Party (China Public Interest Party), <u>one of PRC's eight minor political parties</u>, proposed a UAV flight management law.¹⁴ Currently no law exists that addresses drone flight issues in the PRC, although in 2018 the "Interim Regulations on the Management of Unmanned Aircraft Flights" was released for comment. Shao's proposal for the law included several suggestions, including clarifying the responsibilities of relevant government departments regarding drone flight operations and the drone industry; refined classification, supervision, and certification of drones on the market; registration of civilian drones that exceed a certain weight with public security; an application and approval system for drone flight to ensure airspace safety; and requiring the certification and training of owners flying drones over a certain weight.

UNMANNED SYSTEMS

New UAV sets a record for "the longest endurance of its kind in China." <u>*China Daily*</u> reported that the Qing Ou 30 UAV, or "Blue Seagull 30," the first PRC-developed fixed wing drone capable of vertical takeoff and landing, made its maiden flight in February.¹⁵ The UAV can fly up to 800 kilometers in nine hours at speeds of up to 90 km/hour and has a maximum takeoff weight of 30 kilograms. The Qing Ou 30 was built by the Chongqing Research Institute, a collaboration between China's elite <u>Harbin Institute of Technology</u> and an administrative district of the Chongqing municipal government.¹⁶ The director of the Chongqing Research Institute, Qin Jiang, emphasized that the use of hydrogen-powered batteries instead of traditional lithium batteries helps contribute to the endurance of the UAV.¹⁷ A video of the maiden flight of the UAV, held in January in Chongqing, is available on <u>Xinhua News</u>.

Technology firms from China and Saudi Arabia announce a joint venture, Aerial Solutions, and cooperation agreements to produce UAVs. PRC state-owned enterprise and leading military electronics manufacturer China Electronics Technology Group Corporation (CETC) and Saudi Arabia-based company Advanced Communications and Electronics Systems (ACES) <u>signed an agreement</u> to manufacture UAVs through a joint venture during the <u>World Defense Show</u>, held in Riyadh from 6-9 March.¹⁸ The joint venture, called Aerial Solutions, will manufacture UAV systems that "include communications, flight-control, camera, radar and wireless-detection systems." Aerial Solutions will also include a CETC-sponsored research and development center. CCP-affiliated news website *China Xiaokang* also reported that PRC-based Zhongshan <u>Fukun Aviation Technology Company</u>—a company founded in 2018 that focuses on UAVs, flight control systems, and Al products¹⁹—signed a "strategic cooperation agreement" to carry out in-depth cooperation in the field of industrial drones with both ACES and Aerial Solutions.²⁰

INDUSTRY

Hikvision is reportedly seeking a second-hand ASML machine for chip production. According to the *South China Morning Post*, surveillance camera giant and <u>PRC-designated national "AI champion"</u> Hangzhou Hikvision Digital Technology is seeking to purchase a second-hand lithography machine for computer chip production known as extreme ultraviolet lithography (EUV) made by the Dutch firm ASML Holdings.²¹ According to the report, "Hikvision's pursuit of a second-hand ASML machine to kick-start its own chip production reflects lingering uncertainties in the global semiconductor supply chain amid new Covid-19 outbreaks in China, heightened tensions between Beijing and Washington, and the potential impact of the war in Ukraine on international trade."

ASML is Europe's largest technology company by market capitalization and is the global leader in lithography systems for the production of advanced computer chips, reportedly occupying 80 to 85 percent of the market. When it comes to EUV—the most advanced type of chipmaking lithography machine—ASML's market share is 100 percent. Currently, only a few companies, including Intel, Samsung, and TSMC, are able to produce the most advanced chips using ASML's technologies. In 2020, the <u>Trump Administration</u> successfully lobbied the Dutch government to prevent the sale of EUV systems to PRC companies.²²

Hikvision has denied that it is seeking to make the acquisition.

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT

Medical team implants an AI chip into a patient's brain to control epilepsy as part of a clinical trial. A medical team from Xuanwu Hospital in Beijing <u>successfully implanted an AI chip</u> into the brain of a patient diagnosed with bilateral temporal lobe epilepsy. ²³ The "closed-loop brain-computer interface neurostimulation system" prevents seizures by monitoring the patient's brain waves and producing an electrical signal at the onset of a seizure to regulate brainwave activity. According to reports, this was the first successful phase 3 clinical implantation for a procedure of this kind in China. However, the clinical trial is not necessarily novel. Researchers from Thomas Jefferson University Hospital in Philadelphia <u>conducted similar trials</u> in 2007.²⁴

NOTES

² "China Denies US Claim That Russia Asked for Help in Ukraine," Reuters, Mar. 15, 2022, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/china/china-denies-us-claim-that-russia-asked-help-ukraine-2022-03-15/</u>.

¹ See, for example, Eleanor Watson, David Martin, Weijia Jiang, Olivia Gazis, CBS News, Mar. 14, 2022, <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/russia-asks-china-for-military-help-in-war-with-ukraine-u-s-officials-say/</u>.

³ Michael Hill, "Are Ukraine's Drone Capabilities Being Throttled in Russia-Ukraine Conflict?" CSO, Mar. 11, 2022, <u>https://www.csoonline.com/article/3653352/are-ukraine-s-drone-capabilities-being-throttled-in-russia-ukraine-conflict.html</u>.

⁴ "DJI Aeroscope," n.d., <u>https://www.dji.com/aeroscope?site=brandsite&from=insite_search</u>.

⁵ Jaron Schneider, "DJI Denies Throttling Ukrainian Army Drone Tech Amid Rumors," PetaPixel, Mar. 14, 2022, https://petapixel.com/2022/03/14/dji-denies-throttling-ukrainian-army-drones-after-rumors-swirl/.

⁶ Michael Hill, "Are Ukraine's Drone Capabilities Being Throttled in Russia-Ukraine Conflict?" CSO, Mar. 11, 2022, <u>https://www.csoonline.com/article/3653352/are-ukraine-s-drone-capabilities-being-throttled-in-russia-ukraine-conflict.html</u>; Adam Lisberg, Tweet replying to @faineg @vshymanskyy and @DJIGlobal, Mar. 11, 2022, <u>https://twitter.com/adamlisberg/status/1501993708681666564</u>.

⁷ Tony Saich, "The National People's Congress: Function and Membership," Harvard Kennedy School Ash Center for Democratic Governance and Innovation, Nov. 2015,

<u>https://ash.harvard.edu/files/ash/files/the_national_peoples_congress.pdf</u> and "Roles and Functions of Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference," The National Committee of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference, Mar. 17, 2020, <u>http://en.cppcc.gov.cn/2020-03/17/c_470023.htm</u>.

⁸ Emily Feng, "China's 'Two Sessions' Meetings Commence, Setting the Political Agenda for The Year," NPR, Mar. 9, 2022, <u>https://www.npr.org/2022/03/05/1084729537/chinas-two-sessions-meetings-commence-setting-the-political-</u>

<u>agenda-for-the-year</u>; June Teufel Dreyer, "China's Two Sessions — and What They Mean for the United States," Mar. 12, 2021, <u>https://www.fpri.org/article/2021/03/chinas-two-sessions-and-what-they-mean-for-the-united-states/</u>.

⁹ "Government Work Report" (政府工作报告), www.gov.cn, Mar. 12, 2022, http://www.gov.cn/premier/2022-03/12/content_5678750.htm; "China Releases Full Text of Government Work Report," Xinhua, Mar. 12, 2022, http://www.news.cn/english/20220312/e738e18691e7402aa94d26c316f762a9/c.html.

¹⁰ Work Report of the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress (全国人民代表大会常务委员会工作报), www.gov.cn, Mar. 14, 2022, <u>http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2022-03/14/content_5678947.htm</u>.

¹¹ "What Suggestions Do Li Yanhong, Lei Jun, Yang Yuanqing, and Ma Huateng Have at the Two Sessions This Year?" (今年两会,李彦宏、雷军、杨元庆、马化腾都有什么建议?), Baidu Baijiahao, *Observer*, Mar. 6, 2022, <u>https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1726522603232429769&wfr=spider&for=pc</u>.

¹² "Chip Proposals Flourish at Two Sessions as China Aims for Technology Self-Sufficiency," *Global Times*, Mar.10, 2022, <u>https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202203/1254558.shtml</u>.

¹³ Yaliang Jiang, "'Two Sessions' 2022: The Metaverse Development Should Be Spearheaded by the Central Government, Delegates Propose," *South China Morning Post*, Mar. 7, 2022, <u>https://www.scmp.com/tech/policy/article/3169564/two-sessions-2022-metaverse-development-should-be-spearheaded-central</u>.

¹⁴ Li Jiawei, "Shao Zhiqing, Deputy to the National People's Congress, Submitted a Proposal to Formulate a Done Flight Management Law" (全国人大代表邵志清提交议案,建议制定无人机飞行管理法), *Paper*, Mar. 8, 2022, <u>https://www.thepaper.cn/newsDetail forward 17012152</u>.

¹⁵ Deng Rui and Tan Yingzi, "Drone Sets Country's Endurance Record," *China Daily*, Mar. 2, 2022, <u>https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202203/02/WS621ec596a310cdd39bc89b21.html</u>.

¹⁶ Our University and Chongqing Two Rivers New District Announce Cooperation Agreement, Together Build Harbin Institute of Technology Chongqing Research Institute (我校与重庆两江新区签署协议 共建哈工大重庆研究院), Harbin Institute of Technology, July 20, 2020, <u>http://news.hit.edu.cn/2020/0719/c420a219646/page.psp</u>.

¹⁷ Deng Rui and Tan Yingzi, "Drone Sets Country's Endurance Record," *China Daily*, Mar. 2, 2022, <u>https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202203/02/WS621ec596a310cdd39bc89b21.html</u>.

¹⁸ Agnes Helou, "Chinese and Saudi Firms Create Joint Venture to Make Military Drones in the Kingdom," *Defense News*, Mar. 10, 2022, <u>https://www.defensenews.com/unmanned/2022/03/09/chinese-and-saudi-firms-create-joint-venture-to-make-military-drones-in-the-kingdom/</u>.

¹⁹ Zhongshan Fukun Aviation Technology Company (中山福昆航空科技有限公司), https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:bWTC1ouJPccJ:https://www.tianyancha.com/company/315 4026501+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us (accessed Mar. 17, 2022).

²⁰ Hu Yan, "Flying International! "Zhongshan Company" Receives Large Number of Drone Orders" (飞向国际! "中山产 "无人机获市场大订单), China Xiaokang Online, Mar. 11, 2022, <u>https://www.chinaxiaokang.com/caijingpindao/qongsichanye/20220311/1295122.html</u>;

²¹ "US-China Tech War: Chinese Surveillance Camera Maker Hikvision Said to Acquire Second-Hand ASML Machine for Chip Production," *South China Morning Post*, Mar. 16, 2022, https://www.yahoo.com/now/us-china-tech-war-chinese-093000264.html.

²² "US-China Trade Tensions Threaten Europe's Biggest Tech Company," Wired, Jan. 11, 2022, <u>https://www.wired.com/story/europe-asml-chip-shortage/</u> and Alexandra Alper, Toby Sterling, and Stephen Nellis, "Trump Administration Pressed Dutch Hard to Cancel China Chip-Equipment Sale: Sources," Reuters, Jan. 6, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-asml-holding-usa-china-insight/trump-administration-pressed-dutch-hard-to-cancel-china-chip-equipment-sale-sources-idUSKBN1Z50HN.

²³ "An AI Chip Implanted in the Brain Predicts Epileptic Seizures and Can Be Used For 1 Week After Charging for 2 Hours," *iNews*, Mar. 17, 2022, <u>https://inf.news/en/science/64f9a811648a143dbfbc78d6d1550dc5.html</u>.

²⁴ "Brain Implant Could Predict and Stop Epilepsy Seizures," *ScienceDaily*, Jul. 30, 2007, <u>https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2007/07/070726142003.htm</u>.

The *China AI & Autonomy Report* is produced by CNA's China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division. The division's team of nearly 40 language-skilled regional specialists has provided sponsors and the public with the context to make informed, data-based assessments about this critical region since 1998.

For additional information, contact: CHINAAI@CNA.ORG.

Approved March 2022: Maryanne Kivlehan-Wise China Studies Program/China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division

This work was performed under Federal Government Contract No. N00014-16-D-5003.

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT A. Cleared for Public Release.

Public Release

3/24/2022

This document contains the best opinion of CNA at the time of issue. The views, opinions, and findings contained in this report should not be construed as representing the official position of the Department of the Navy.

LIMITED PRINT AND ELECTRONIC DISTRIBUTION RIGHTS: CNA intellectual property is provided for noncommercial use only. CNA makes no warranties of any kind, either expressed or implied, as to any matter including, but not limited to, warranty of fitness for purpose or merchantability, exclusivity, or results obtained from the use of the material. Unauthorized posting of this publication online is prohibited. Permission is given to duplicate this document for noncommercial use only, as long as it is unaltered and complete. Permission is required from CNA to reproduce, or reuse in another form, any of its research documents for commercial use. Contact CNA's Office of General Counsel at 703-824-2702 if you wish to make commercial use of any content in this document. The material in this report may be reproduced by or for the US government pursuant to the copyright license under the clause at DFARS 252.227-7013 (February 2014).

This report may contain hyperlinks to websites and servers maintained by third parties. CNA does not control, evaluate, endorse, or guarantee content found in those sites. We do not assume any responsibility or liability for the actions, products, services, and content of those sites or the parties that operate them.

CNA is a nonprofit research and analysis organization dedicated to the safety and security of the nation. It operates the Center for Naval Analyses—the only federally funded research and development center serving the Department of the Navy—as well as the Institute for Public Research. CNA is dedicated to developing actionable solutions to complex problems of national importance.

DNL-2022-U-031619-Final6

Subscribe/Unsubscribe at chinaai@cna.org